
CITY OF NORTHFIELD, MINNESOTA 

CITY COUNCIL RESOLUTION 2019-032 

SUPPORTING HF1500 “DRIVERS LICENSES FOR ALL” LEGISLATION 

IN THE STATE OF MINNESOTA 

 

WHEREAS, the Northfield Human Rights Commission held a meeting on March 14, 2019 and 

passed a motion of support for current “Driving Licenses for All” legislation and recommended 

the City Council to pass an action of support as well; and 

WHEREAS, Minnesota Department of Human Rights Commissioner Rebecca Lucero was at the 

Human Rights Commission meeting on March 14, 2019 and presented information on the bill 

(HF1500) and also answered questions; and 

 

WHEREAS, if enacted, Minnesota would join a growing list of states that allow their residents to 

get a license without regard to legal immigration status; and 

 

WHEREAS, until 2003, residents of Minnesota did not have to provide proof of legal residence 

to get a driver’s license. A rule change under the administration of former Gov. Tim Pawlenty 

ended that practice; and 

 

WHEREAS, under the bill, those ineligible to vote would be prevented from Election Day voter 

registration using the license and ID cards. The change would also make no change in an 

individual’s legal status.  The change would only ensure that they can drive a vehicle legally on 

Minnesota’s roads; and 

 

WHEREAS, the bill has drawn support from a wide swathe of agencies and organizations, 

including the Department of Public Safety, Minnesota Chamber of Commerce, and labor and 

religious groups. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL THAT: 

1. The City of Northfield hereby officially supports the “Drivers License for All” 

Legislation that is currently under review as HF1500. 

 

PASSED by the City Council of the City of Northfield on this 2nd day of April 2019. 

ATTEST 

 

 

______________________    ________________________ 

City Clerk      Mayor 

 

VOTE:  ___  POWNELL ___ GRABAU   ___  DELONG ___  NAKASIAN 

   ___  NESS   ___  PETERSON WHITE ___  ZWEIFEL 

 







 
 
 

Police Department – Medaria Arradondo, Chief of Police 

350 S. Fifth St. - Room 130 

Minneapolis, MN 55415 
TEL  612.673.3559 

 

 
 

 
 

March 28, 2019 
 
 
 
 
Members of the Minnesota House of Representatives  
c/o Majority Leader Ryan Winkler 
100 Rev. Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Blvd. 
Saint Paul, MN 55155 

Dear Members of the Minnesota House of Representatives, 

The Minneapolis Police Department protects the peace and maintains public safety through a procedural 
justice lens. Serving all members of our community with dignity and respect is at the heart of everything 
we do. The Minneapolis Police Department is committed to engaging our community and building trusting 
and collaborative relationships to provide for the safety and well-being or our city. House File 1500 will 
directly support these efforts by affording every Minnesotan the opportunity to obtain a driver's license 
and to engage in our community in a safe and meaningful way. 

We want all of our residents, regardless of race, religion, or legal status, to be active and law-abiding 
members of our community. Unlicensed drivers endanger not only themselves, but all of us who drive, 
walk, bike, or take transit to carry out our daily activities. This law will help ensure that all individuals who 
drive are required to learn the rules of the road and become certified to operate a vehicle. Also, since all 
licensed drivers in Minnesota are required to carry insurance, we can decrease the number of instances of 
collisions where one or more of the drivers is uninsured. 

Additionally, we know there are other important public safety benefits to having licensed drivers. Licensed 
drivers are less likely to leave the scene of accident. Community members who are able to confidently 
identify themselves to officers are more likely to cooperate with criminal investigations. The Minneapolis 
Police Department supports House File 1500 because it will support efforts to continually improve the 
public safety of our community and our roads. Thank you for your consideration. 
 
 
Sincerely, 

 

Medaria Arradondo 
Chief of Police 
 

CC: Speaker of the House Melissa Hortman, Minority Leader Kurt Daudt, Majority Leader Paul Gazelka, 
Minority Leader Tom Bakk 



Office of Mayor Jacob Frey 

350 S. Fifth St. - Room 331 

Minneapolis, MN 55415 
TEL  612.673.2100 

 

 
 

 
March 27, 2019 

 
Members of the House of Representatives  
c/o Majority Leader Ryan Winkler,  
100 Rev. Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Blvd. St. Paul, MN 55155  
 
 
Members of the Minnesota House of Representatives:  
 
We write to express our strong support for HF1500, which would enable residents of the state of 
Minnesota to obtain a driver’s license or state identification card, regardless of immigration status. This is 
an important measure that will increase public safety and provide individuals who currently cannot obtain 
a driver’s license with a measure of dignity by permitting them to participate in the lives of their families 
and community in a way that they currently cannot.  
 
In Minneapolis, we deeply feel the impact of the federal government’s action and inaction on the 
immigration front, as approximately 15% of the population of the City of Minneapolis is composed of 
immigrants. Current and proposed federal administration policies have had the effect of destabilizing many 
of our immigrant communities. We have witnessed the fear that long-time residents of our city experience 
due to the federal government’s termination or attempted termination of programs such as Deferred 
Action for Childhood Arrival (DACA), Temporary Protected Status, and most recently, Liberian Deferred 
Enforced Departure (DED) holders. We have also witnessed the panic that results from ramped up 
immigration enforcement efforts. As municipal officials, we are often the first line of defense against 
xenophobic policies and programs, rapidly working to create policies that ensure that our immigrant 
communities know that regardless of what is happening on a federal level.  Our goal is to increase the 
stability of our communities, improve public safety and provide equitable access to city services.  
 
HF1500 is an excellent way to promote these goals. We know that this is also an issue of economic 
inclusion. People in our city must be able to drive to provide for their families and engage productively in 
their communities. They take their children to school, go grocery shopping, respond to emergencies, and 
participate in society.  
 
We strongly urge the House of Representatives to pass HF1500, as it represents an important and 
responsible way to increase safety and security throughout the state of Minnesota.   
 
Thank you for your consideration of this letter in support of HF1500. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Mayor Jacob Frey 

 
Council President Lisa Bender 
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National	Latino	Peace	Officers	Association	

Minnesota	State	Chapter	
P	O	Box	600186,	Saint	Paul,	MN	55106	

WWW.NLPOAMN.ORG	
 
 
Members of the House of Representatives 
c/o Majority Leader Ryan Winkler, 
100 Rev. Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Blvd. 
St. Paul, MN 55155  
 
Members of the Minnesota House of Representatives:  
 
On behalf of the National Latino Peace Officers Association MN Chapter, we strongly 
endorse the Driver's Licenses For All legislation now before the Minnesota legislature.  

As a police officer serving in the state of Minnesota, I know that licensed drivers are 
safer drivers. They have studied traffic laws to pass the written test and have practiced 
driving skills to pass the road test in order to get a license. They are less fearful of 
routine interaction with police officers and more willing and able to cooperate with law 
enforcement. Licensed drivers also are more likely to have insurance. After passing laws 
to allow undocumented drivers access to licenses, New Mexico saw its rate of uninsured 
drivers drop by 24%. Utah saw a similar drop of 20%. 

To protect our community, we need the trust and cooperation of people in the 
community every day. That includes citizens and immigrants, adults and youth, 
documented and undocumented people. When people are afraid to talk to police or 
afraid to call and report a crime, that makes everyone in the community less safe.  

Driver's licenses serve as identification for many kinds of routine interaction with police. 
That helps both police officers and the individual we are talking to, whether that 
individual is a crime victim making a report to us, a witness or potential witness in a 
case, or someone we are ticketing for going five miles over the speed limit or for having 
a burnt-out tail light. If someone has a driver's license for identification, these are all 
routine interactions. If someone does not have a license, these interactions can become 
frightening for the individual and frustrating for the officer.  

As a Latino resident of Minnesota, I also know that Driver's Licenses For All will help 
families in our community. Many families are mixed-status: one or both parents may be 
undocumented, with children who are U.S. citizens. Parents need to be able to drive their 



children to after-school activities or doctor's appointments. They need to drive to work 
and church and the grocery store.  

Since our founding in 2002, the Minnesota Latino Peace Officers Association has 
worked, as our mission statement says, "To ensure equal opportunity in the 
administration of justice for our members and the communities we serve..." Before 
2003, driver's licenses in Minnesota were equal opportunity licenses, available to anyone 
who was old enough to qualify and who passed the tests. I hope that this session of the 
Minnesota legislature restores that equal opportunity for all to get driver's licenses.  

Base on the foregoing, we fully support Driver License For All in every possible way. 

Sincerely, 
 
Francisco Ortiz 
 
NLPOA Minnesota State-President 
Phone: (651)600-2091 
Email: Frank.nlpoa@gmail.com 
 
                                                                                                                                    

 

 

 

           

 
 
 
  

 











 

 

Scott County Sheriff’s Office 

LUKE W. HENNEN, SHERIFF 

LAW ENFORCEMENT CENTER, 301 FULLER STREET SOUTH, SHAKOPEE, MN 55379 

General: (952) 496-8300          Fax:  (952) 496-8715          www.scottcountymn.gov 

 

 

 

 
March 26, 2019 
 
 
 
Members of the Minnesota House of Representatives 
c/o Majority Leader Ryan Winkler 
100 Rev. Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Blvd. 
St. Paul, MN 55155 
 
RE: Support for House File 1500 
 
Members of the Minnesota House of Representatives: 
 
As Sheriff of Scott County, I am committed to protecting the peace and maintaining public safety 
through trusted service and respect.  I want our residents, regardless of race, religion, or legal status, to 
be active and law-abiding members of our community.  Therefore, I support House File 1500, a bill to 
allow all residents to obtain a driver’s license or Minnesota identification card.   
 
In Scott County, ninety percent of our residents rely on motor vehicles to get to work, while less than 
two percent take public transit.  Many undocumented persons have no ability to get to work, church, 
health services, or school, other than by driving illegally.   
 
Unlicensed drivers present a danger to not only themselves, but all of us who drive, walk, bike, or take 
transit to carry out our daily activities.  This law will help ensure that individuals who want and need to 
drive will have to learn the rules of the road and become certified to operate a vehicle.  Also, since all 
licensed drivers in Minnesota are required to carry insurance, we can decrease the number of instances 
of collisions where one or more of the drivers is uninsured. 
 
House File 1500 will help increase the public safety of our community and our roads.  I recommend that 
you support this bill and allow every Minnesotan the opportunity to obtain a driver’s license.   
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
Luke W. Hennen 
County Sheriff 
(952) 496-8625 
lhennen@co.scott.mn.us  

mailto:lhennen@co.scott.mn.us
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CITY OF SAINT PAUL                     
Mayor Melvin Carter        

 
                                                                                               

 

390 City Hall    
15 West Kellogg Boulevard  
Saint Paul, MN 55102 

 

Telephone: 651-266-
8510                                                                          
Facsimile: 651-266-8521 

 

 
 

April 2, 2019 
 
Rep. Melissa Hortman  
Speaker of the House 
463 State Office Building 
St. Paul, MN 55155  
 
Members of the Minnesota House of Representatives, 
 
On behalf of the City of Saint Paul, I ask that you pass HF1500 which will allow all Minnesotans 
to obtain a driver’s license regardless of immigration status. 
 
Like many cities across Minnesota, Saint Paul has been growing and becoming more diverse as 
immigrants and other newcomers relocate to find work and raise their families. Nearly one in 
five residents of Saint Paul, over 58,000 people, were born outside of the United States. Nearly 
one in four of our residents speak a language other than English.  
 
We know that these new community members are helping to build up our economy. A 2015 
report issued by the Minnesota State Demographer indicates that if not for the migration of 
international residents, the state of Minnesota would be experiencing a net population loss of 
7,000 to 12,000 residents per year. These new comers are filling critical jobs and creating new 
ones by opening new businesses. It is in our city’s economic interest to ensure these residents 
have the tools they need to thrive in our community. That’s why the City of Saint Paul supports 
HF1500 which would ensure that all our residents can become licensed to operate a vehicle.  
 
If enacted, this legislation will directly support our efforts to holistically increase safety in our city. 
Through our Community First Public Safety strategy, we are working to reduce crime by building 
stronger relationships between our officers and members of our community. We know that 
licensed drivers are less likely to leave the scene of accident before officers arrive. We also 
know that community members who can confidently identify themselves to officers are more 
likely to cooperate with criminal investigations. Additionally, increasing the number of licensed 
drivers on the road will create a safer environment for all who drive, bicycle, walk, and use 
transit in our city. 
 
I stand with leaders in business, labor, public safety, and other parts of our community in urging 
the members of this committee to support HF1500 so that we can take every possible step to 
ensure that new Americans can safely and confidently share our roads. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Melvin Carter 
Mayor 
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